(Gist Translation)

Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council
Date

: 
18 June 2007 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 



    38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I. Visit of the Commissioner of Police to Islands District Council

The Commissioner of Police expressed his appreciation for the councilors’ support and advice they had given to the department all along in various aspects of law enforcement.

The Commissioner of Police had set four goals when he assumed duty, namely to reinforce internal communication, strengthen ties with the local community and various sectors of the society, enhance co-operation with law enforcement agencies in the Mainland and overseas, and bolster training of police officers. His visit was an endeavour to achieve the second of the above goals.

The Commissioner of Police pointed out that the Islands District had developed rather rapidly. The developments in tourist attractions brought impetus to the community and also presented new challenges to the police. The police would try to meet these challenges by deploying resources flexibly and gaining support from various sectors of the society and the district council.

Statistics revealed that there was a slight increase in crimes committed in the district, but the figures were still very low and their nature mostly minor compared with those of other parts of the territory. In the second half of the year, the police would continue to follow up on the seven prime action targets he had set at the beginning of the year, with drugs, juvenile delinquency and domestic violence being the major ones.

With the ever changing development in our society and continuous economic growth, the police force faced different challenges in various fields. Our integration with the Pearl River Delta Region and increasing exchanges with other provinces in the Mainland, compounded by Hong Kong being a cosmopolitan city itself, required the police force to deal with criminal activities across the border. Major events were planned in Hong Kong for the year and the year after, during which security and crowd control would be the major concern of the police. The department would equip and advance itself and hope that the district council would give advice, so that it could improve its service all the time.

The Chairman asked how the council could co-operate to tie in with the seven prime action targets.

The Commissioner of Police replied that the targets were set from the viewpoint of the police headquarters and aimed at the territory as a whole. Each district itself should plan according to its unique situation. For the Islands District, the Police Lantau District and also that of the Marine Port District would each deploy its resources according to its individual needs to deal with problems it faced.

A Member said that there were more domestic violence cases in the district and suggested that the police should hold talks with the community, parents associations of schools and other local organizations, so as to share experience and to minimize such cases from happening.

The Chairman said that the Fight Crime Committee of the Islands District had arranged talks on a variety of topics and $200,000 were allocated for such purpose the year before. He welcomed suggestions of holding such talks from members.

The Commissioner of Police further responded that domestic violence should be dealt with by relevant parties, not only by the police. The police would deal with these cases in three aspects. First, to protect the victim. Second, to investigate and to prosecute when necessary. Third, to refer the case expeditiously to welfare agencies to follow up if necessary. 

The Vice-chairlady said that the number of cases reported to the police by itself could not give a true picture of the real situation. The reason was that the victim might not know how to seek help. The frontline police officers would also tend to settle the case peacefully and conclude the case in a way that the victim would not lodge a formal complaint. She opined that the police should let those abused understand their rights and channels of seeking assistance.

The Commissioner of Police responded that he would refer the Vice-chairlady’s suggestion to the Fight Crime Committee. The number of cases in domestic violence rose dramatically last year, but the rise had slowed down this year. He believed it was the results of the enhanced co-operation among various government departments. Frontline police officers were given comprehensive guidelines to deal with such cases. There would be at least one officer whose rank not lower than that of a sergeant to deal with such cases. Procedures laid out would be followed and it would be determined if urgent referral was needed. In the past, no complaint had been received with regard to mishandling on the part of frontline police officers. During investigation, special teams would be appointed to deal with cases of domestic violence. These officers had access to a central data bank of the background of the family. The same team would be appointed to deal with the same family so as to make investigations more effective.

A Member said that recently the population of the Islands District had increased rapidly and requested that more police resources would be allocated accordingly.

The Commissioner of Police said that he understood that each district would like to have adequate police force deployed to their district. There were stipulations in place with regard to the establishment of officers in a district. Many factors would determine whether existing strength was to be bolstered or not. Above the district, there were operational units in each region and the police headquarters and support would be available to deal with special incidents.

The Chairman said that through fight crime activities conducted locally, law enforcement would be strengthened more effectively.

The Vice-chairlady said that the increase in crime figures in the Islands District was largely related to the increase in population in the new towns, where the young made up a substantial sector. She also said that the co-operation between the Community Relations Unit and the local community was very important in tackling crime.

The Commissioner of Police said that it was normal for crime rates of a district to fluctuate. In the past ten years, the crime rate in Hong Kong hovered between 1100 to 1200 cases per 100 000 people, which compared favourably with other major international cities.

A Member said that with the increase in the number of private housing estates in the Islands District, the disputes with owners’ committee involved had also gone up. The police tended to view these cases as disputes between owners and residents, without taking into account the criminal nature that might be involved. One such recent case did occur in Discovery Bay in which a member of the owners’ committee was harassed and a physical fight resulted. The victim lodged a complaint to the police but was himself ordered to be bound over. She said that such cases might have serious consequences and might be criminal in nature, and thus she hoped that the police would attach importance to the matter. She had prepared a complaint document and hoped that the police would handle the case properly. 

The Commissioner of Police said that there was indeed an increase in disputes between owners’ committee and management companies or the sole owner. In handling such cases, the police would try to establish if it was criminal in nature and whether there was adequate evidence to proceed with prosecution. Only if there was sufficient evidence would the case be brought to the court. In the case mentioned by the Member, “bound over” was a ruling of the court, not that of the police. The police would be fair and impartial in handling this kind of disputes. There was an established set of procedures to follow if there was indeed a crime.

The Chairman said that if someone thought that the police had been partial, the person could lodge a complaint to the Independent Police Complaints Council.

Members expressed their appreciation on behalf of their constituents to the police in maintaining law and order in the Islands District and the Commissioner responded that co-operation between residents and the law enforcement agencies was instrumental.

II. 

Environmental Hygiene in Shek Tsai Po, Tai O
(Paper IDC 58/2007)

The Chairman welcomed Mr. CHAN Wai-tak, Engineer/SI 5 (HK Southern & Islands Sec.) of the Drainage Services Department, Mr. LIU Sai-man, Simon, Senior Environmental Protection Officer (Infrastructure Planning)1 and Mr. LIU Yiu-wai, Patrick, Senior Environmental Protection Officer (Regional South)5 of the  Environmental Protection Department who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The Environmental Protection Department conducted the Outlying Islands Sewerage Master Plan Stage 2 Review in 2002, which included the study of sewerage system in Tai O and in the same year consulted the Islands District Council on the results of the review. The project had been taken up by the Drainage Services Department. As far as he understood it, the Drainage Services Department planned to engage a consultant to conduct a feasibility study on the sewerage system in Tai O and to determine details of the project. The study would commence at the end of 2007 or at the beginning of 2008. As the planning of sewerage system of the stilted houses had to be tied in with the redevelopment of the area, the Drainage Services Department would maintain close liaison with Civil Engineering and Development Department in conducting the study.

A Member requested that government departments should maintain effective communication with Tai O Rural Committee and village representatives, as the area was frequently visited by tourists and the sanitation would directly affect their impression of the place.

The Senior Environmental Protection Officer (Infrastructure Planning)1 said that as far as he understood it, the Drainage Services Department would consult the relevant rural committees and representatives of the areas concerned.

A Member said that there was a small stream in Shek Tsai Po which could effectively carry away pollutants, but the stream was reclaimed. As a result, high tides carried the pollutants to the shore and left them there when the water receded. In addition, there were a lot of stones and sands underneath the stilted houses in the midst of which there were pools of dirty water. He said that the sewerage system to be built had to be effective in collecting sewage and relevant departments should install measures to prevent the tides from bringing pollutants to the shore, and to level out the bottom parts beneath the stilted houses if necessary. He suggested that the relevant department(s) should regularly cleanse the bottom parts of the stilted houses before the sewerage system was built.

The Senior Environmental Protection Officer (Regional South)5 of the  Environmental Protection Department replied that the need to cleanse pollutants mentioned above would be related to government departments responsible, as it did not fall within the duties of the Environmental Protection Department. 

III 

Management of Government Land in Islands District
(Paper IDC 59/2007)

The Chairman welcomed Mr. LAU Chi-ming, District Lands Officer/Islands who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The District Lands Officer/Islands said that land administered by the government was broadly under two categories: first, land allocated to government departments and second, land not yet developed or in use, paths in the countryside, pavements and other public places. Land in the second category was under the administration of various government departments depending on the nature of work and stipulations in legislations, such as Land (Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance, Public Health and Municipal Services Ordinance and Summary Offences Ordinance etc. Departments involved might include Lands Department, Food and Environmental Hygiene Department, the Hong Kong Police, Buildings Department, Agriculture, Fisheries and Conservation Department, and Environmental Protection Department. These departments would carry out law enforcement actions under power stipulated in each legislation. Their actions were subjected to restrictions such as establishment of manpower, resources allocation, priority of work, etc. Where necessary, the departments would act jointly. In case it was not clear which department should be responsible, the Islands District Lands Office would assist to find out.

A Member asked how long it would take to answer enquiries about land rights. The District Lands Officer/Islands replied that it would normally take two to three working days.

IV. 

The Revised Concept Plan for Lantau
(Paper IDC 61/2007)

The Chairman welcomed Mr. CHAN Chun-fung, Michael, District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands, Ms. CHAN Man-Yi, Maggie, Senior Town Planner/Islands1, and Mr. CHAU Yat-cheung, Lawrence, Senior Town Planner/Islands 2 who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The Chairman expressed his overall support of the proposals in the paper. He expected that the revised plan would be beneficial for economic development within the district. He requested the Planning Department to consider adding private projects such as spa and resort facilities in South Lantau and to further enhance transport facilities in North Lantau to tie in with the economic development in the district. He also hoped that the Planning Department would take into consideration other proposals members would raise later on and where appropriate, make amendments to the plan.

The Vice-chairlady requested the Planning Department to implement the soonest possible projects of which consensus had been reached to provide impetus for tourism in the district. She further proposed the construction of cycling area in the Islands District and enquired why the project of spa was not mentioned in the paper.

The District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands said that he understood the members were concerned about the progress of the projects. He further said that much depended on the decisions of the departments responsible for engineering and also those of the policy-making bureaus. According to researches conducted by the Tourism Commission, Cheung Sha was one of the suitable locations for the proposed spa facility. The Department would fulfill its role in planning but market-orientation would be the major consideration. Cycling track was still at its conceptual stage. When the plan was to be implemented, other ancillary facilities would be built to support the project.

A Member said that the development in South Lantau lagged behind that of the north and opined that the government should not be partial.

The Senior Town Planner/Islands 2 responded that the development in South Lantau had to be done in conjunction with policy-making bureaus and departments responsible for engineering. With regard to the proposal of resort facilities, the department proposed to link Pui O and Cheung Sha by a cycling track, path or wood panel corridor. Pui O was suitable for camping and holidaying for families whereas Lower Cheung Sha should be developed into a resort centre with commercial facilities. The beach of Upper Cheung Sha should preserve its tranquility for sunbathing and swimming.

A Member said that many projects of Tai O were only marked as “possible projects” and he said that they would be implemented as soon as possible. As transport was pivotal to development on Lantau, he proposed to open Tung Chung Road to the public to bolster tourism.

The District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands said that the term “possible” would be marked for projects the feasibility study of which had not been conducted. When the feasibility study was completed, the Civil Engineering and Development Department would start with the project. When the widening project of Tung Chung Road was to be completed, restrictions in place would be reconsidered, along with other ancillary facilities.

In responding to an enquiry about Tung Chung New Town, The District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands said that the population of Tung Chung might reach 220,000 when two more extension plans were carried out and community facilities would be provided for residents.

The Chairman concluded that the Council on the whole supported the proposals contained in the paper and requested the Planning Department to take into consideration suggestions put forward by members.

V. 
Merging of the Central &Western/ Islands District Social Welfare Office and Southern District Social Welfare Office
(Paper IDC 51/2007)

The Chairman welcomed Ms. Alice LEUNG, the District Social Welfare Officer, who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The Chairman requested that the Social Welfare Department to ensure that the merger plan would not lead to scaling down of services in the district.

The Vice-chairlady enquired whether the social security services for Tung Chung would still be provided by the South Kwai Chung District after the merger. She also enquired about the human resources arrangements of frontline staff at integrated services centre.

The District Social Welfare Officer replied that the Senior Social Welfare Officer mentioned in the paper would be responsible for managing the social security field units of Hong Kong Islands and the Islands District, but services for Tung Chung would still be provided by South Kwai Chung. The reason was that it would be more convenient for residents from Tung Chung to travel to Kwai Chung than to Central. The Department had recently identified a suitable location for setting up a branch office in Tung Chung and it was anticipated that it would be even more convenient for residents once it was opened. With regard to human resources, it was likely that more staff would be provided for the Integrated Family Services Centres, Medical Social Services Units, Family and Child Protective Services Units of the Department and other non-governmental agencies. The Department was also engaging a consultant to conduct a study on the operation of the Integrated Family Services Centres. She also said that the merger would not affect the services provided to the elderly.

A Member said that traveling to the outlying islands was time-consuming and thus requested that the Department should consider strengthening its manpower.

The District Social Welfare Officer responded that when human resources were available, the Department would take the proposal into consideration.

The Chairman concluded that the Council supported the proposals contained in the paper.

VI.
Annual District Plan 2007/2008-Planning
(Paper IDC 45/2007)

The Chairman welcomed Mr. CHAN Chun-fung, Michael, District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.



The District Planning Officer/Sai Kung and Islands briefed members on the paper and members noted the content therein.

VII. 
Estate Management Work Plan of Transport for 2007/2008
(Paper IDC 52/2007)

The Chairman welcomed Mrs. TAM LEUNG Kit-yu, Senior Housing Manager of the Housing Department, who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The Chairman enquired whether the abuse of public housing resources was serious.

The Senior Housing Manager replied that the 33 cases of abuse of public housing resources discovered in the Islands District were just a tiny fraction of the more than nine thousands cases reported in the whole territory.

The Vice-chairlady pointed out that since the contracting-out of the estate management, it was difficult for tenants to make an appointment to meet the housing manager. Staff of the contractors often failed to answer enquiries to the satisfaction of the tenants. She requested the department to review its policy and enhance publicity so that tenants would have a better understanding of the operation of public housing management.

The Senior Housing Manager replied that public housing management of some estates was contracted out in 2004, but tenancy affairs were not. As for Yat Tung Estate, there were two offices: estate management office and tenancy affairs office. The former was responsible for cleansing, maintenance and security, while the latter for tenancy affairs. Tenants normally would submit applications related to tenancy affairs to the estate management office which would refer them to the tenancy affairs office. The officer-in-charge of the tenancy affairs office was a housing manager, who was in charge of 5 to 6 estates and would not be able to station at a particular estate constantly. Tenants should first seek advice from housing officer, who would arrange meeting with assistant housing manager or the housing manager if necessary.

A Member said that units reserved for emergency were seldom used in the Islands District. She requested that the department should reduce the number of units reserved for the purpose so that residents would be able to settle in the same district.

The Senior Housing Manager replied that reserving units for emergency purpose was an established policy. However, she clarified that there were not any units in the two housing estates on Cheung Chau put aside for that purpose, because the estates were very popular. Sometimes units were renovated before they were re-let and there might be such a misunderstanding. 

The Chairman concluded that the Council supported the paper.

VIII. 
Transport Department 2007/08 Work Plan
The Chairman welcomed Ms. HO Wai-yin, Irene, Chief Transport Officer/NT South West of the Transport Department, who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The Transport Department would consult the Islands District Council about the operation of ferry services of the outlying islands. The licenses for the six existing routes would expire in 2008 and the Department would like to conduct the tendering exercise around June 2007. As the Department had not been able to prepare a paper for discussion before the meeting, a special meeting would be held in the afternoon of 3 July 2007 to discuss the topic.

Proposals were put forward to improve the bus services of Lantau and Tung Chung in particular, which were noted by the Chief Transport Officer/NT South West and would be discussed at the Traffic and Transport Committee. 

IX. 
Special Evening Clinic at Tung Chung
The Chairman welcomed Dr. Y.K. YIU, Chief of Service, Dr. Thomas CHAN, District Coordinator (Lantau Island) and Miss Dawn LEUNG, Hospital Administrator from the Department of Family Medicine and Primary Health Care, Kowloon West Cluster, Hospital Authority who attended to answer the enquiries raised by members.

The Vice-chairlady welcomed the provision of special evening clinic service by the Hospital Authority to address the needs of Tung Chung residents. She enquired if service would be available on Saturdays, when the date of inception was and whether urgent cases would be referred to hospitals.

The District Coordinator (Lantau Island) responded that the said service was to begin immediately after the evening clinic services from Monday to Friday, so no service would be provided on Saturdays. The date of inception of service had yet been determined as an adequate number of doctors and nursed had yet been recruited. While urgent cases would be referred to hospitals, patients with such needs should for their own interest directly approach the accident/emergency services themselves.

The Hospital Authority would widely make the service known to the community through various channels.

Members expressed that more methods of payment should be made available to patients making use of the service.

X.    
Date of Next Meeting

The meeting was adjourned at 5:20 p.m. The next meeting would be held on 20 August 2007. 
PAGE  
1

